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IN TRANSIT:  
a focus on changes and exchanges in the department 

Featured in this issue: 

— Greetings: A message 
from the Chair 
(p. 2) 
 
— PhD Program: 
-Duke-Humboldt Exchange 
(p. 1)  
-Duke-Essen Exchange 
(p.6) 
 
— Faculty Spotlight: An 
Interview with Prof. Henry 
Pickford (p. 3) 
 
— Language Program:  
- Spring 2017 Tweet 
Contest (p. 4) 
 
— German Club: 
-A Year in Review (p. 5) 
 
— Fall 2017 Course 
Offerings (pp. 7-8) 

 
 

Lina (above, left), an MA student at the Humboldt Universität Berlin, joined 
us at Duke in January, and will be teaching with Duke in Berlin this summer 
and back in Durham for the fall semester. Below, she shares her thoughts on 
the exhange...  

Before I joined the Carolina-Duke program, I was both studying and working 
in Berlin. I was about to finish my Masters in German as a Foreign Language 
at Humboldt University, and working as a German teacher in the Duke in Berlin 
exchange program. My boss in the program heard about the new Humboldt-
Duke grad exchange, and when he asked me if I wanted to go across the pond 
for a year, I jumped for joy and said yes without hesitation. (continued on 
page 5) 

 

INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVE:  Lina-Sophie 
Raith 
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A Letter from Thomas Pfau, Outgoing Department Chair  

 

As I prepare to turn over the role of department chair to Stefani 
Engelstein, I would like to briefly review some of the 
accomplishments of the past two years, as well as outline a few 
areas in which our department will want to invest its energies 
in the coming years. 

Following the exodus of all tenured faculty in the Fall of 2014, 
the department found itself suddenly working with a skeleton 
staff of two assistant professors and two professors of the 
practice. Facing these extraordinary constraints, the 
department had to count on the dedication of time and 
invaluable professional input of some of its secondary faculty, 
including Laura Lieber, Bryan Gilliam, Martin Eisner, as well as 
Eric Downing. Thanks to their joint efforts, we were able to 
make two stellar hires in Stefani Engelstein and Henry Pickford. 
By now, both Stefani and Henry have become crucial pillars of 
our department, and it seems hard to imagine that they have 
only been here for two years.  Other happy developments in the 
area of personnel include the promotion of Jakob Norberg to the 
rank of Associate Professor (with tenure), and the renewal of 
Kata Gellen, who during the coming year will be serving as the 
Andrew Mellon Assistant Professor of German. Thus 
replenished, our joint faculty was able to complete yet another 
successful search for our new LPD; we are delighted to welcome 
Cori Crane, who will start in that position this Fall. 

Even as Jakob, Henry, and Inge will be enjoying amply deserved 
research leaves during the coming academic year, various 
ongoing initiatives continue – among them the Major Speaker 
series (directed by Stefani) and the Migration & Refugee lecture 
series (directed by Jakob). Together with the vitally important 
semester- and summer programs in Berlin that Jakob and 
Susanne Freytag continue to supervise with great care and 
attention to detail, our department is well positioned to 
confront a number of challenges during the coming years. 

 

 

Among these, I consider the following three to be 
particularly pressing: 

1) for the CDG Program to continue to raise its profile in 
Germany and to find ways to attract more top-notch 
applicants from among Bachelor and Magisterstudents in 
Germany. Increasing the number of graduate  applicants 
and, thus, improving on our selectivity will be vital for the 
continued success of our joint program. 

2) To consolidate existing and forge new connections with 
pre-professional units at Duke (e.g., Engineering, Public 
Policy, Business) and impress on students in those tracks 
the value of acquiring language proficiency and cultural 
literacy in all things German. Doing so will undoubtedly 
help us respond well to a major overhaul of the university 
curriculum, which is likely to get underway this coming 
year. 

3) Finally, to assist Cori Crane and our terrific long-time 
instructors – Susanne Freytag, April Henry, Kristen Dolan – 
with tweaking the German Language Program and raise its 
profile among various undergraduate constituencies, both 
within Arts & Sciences and in the various pre-professional 
schools.   

Let me close by thanking all of the above, and also our 
dedicated cadre of graduate students and –instructors, for 
having done so much to help me succeed (within my native 
limits) as department chair. Serving as your chair has been 
a privilege and a pleasure. Wishing everyone a productive 
and restorative summer, 

— Thomas Pfau 

 

 

PHOTO: The German Reichstag, by Maegan Burns, a current 
Duke in Berlin exchange student 
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DG. You just finished your second year with the Duke German 
Department. How would you describe your experience here so 
far? How is it different/similar to your experience at your 
previous institution?  

HP. My experience so far in Duke German, and the Carolina-Duke 
Graduate (CDG) Program in German, has been overwhelmingly 
positive. I feel very lucky to be in a department and graduate 
program whose faculty are incredibly knowledgeable, smart, 
collegial and generous with their time and wisdom, whose 
graduate students are intellectually curious, talented, and 
motivated, and whose staff are dedicated to making the entire 
endeavor seem effortless, when we all know that it is far from 
it. The Duke Philosophy department, where I have a secondary 
appointment, has also been remarkably welcoming, and I’ve 
greatly enjoyed teaching courses cross-listed with Philosophy 
(and other departments/programs) such “Marx, Nietzsche, 
Freud,” and a first-year seminar on ethics in philosophy and 
literature.  

Since I moved from the University of Colorado-Boulder, where I 
was an assistant professor, to Duke, where I was soon promoted 
to associate professor, much is new for me. My former 
department housed German, Russian, Scandinavian and Hebrew, 
whereas Duke German is a small but autonomous department, 
where of necessity everyone does a fair amount of 
administrative work, but also therefore where collegial 
relations are based on mutual respect more than formal 
hierarchies. Regarding undergraduate teaching, at CU Boulder I 
mainly taught large ‘outreach’ courses in English, with 
anywhere from 40 to 300 students. Here at Duke I’ve taught a 
wider variety of courses, from small seminars taught in German 
to lecture courses in English of about 35 people (large for a 
humanities course at Duke, I’m told). I’ve been amazed by the 
intellectual abilities of my undergraduate students: I ask a lot 
from them in terms of preparation, synthesizing and critical 
thinking, but they never disappoint. With respect to graduate 
teaching the contrast is even starker. While my former 
department had a MA program in German Studies, the CDG Ph.D. 
program is one of the strongest in the country, so I really enjoy 
teaching very talented graduate students and helping them 
discover and deepen their intellectual interests.  

Another major difference is the unparalleled research support I 
receive at Duke. Thanks to that support I’m able to conduct 
research abroad and present work at domestic and international 
conferences more often than I could in my former position. 
Additionally, Joseph Winters (of Religious Studies and African and 
African-American Studies) and I was lucky to receive a grant from 
the program in Philosophy, Arts and Literature and the Franklin 
Humanities Institute this past year to run a year-long university-
wide seminar on the life and work of Theodor W. Adorno. We held 
a monthly reading group, which drew graduate students, faculty 
and local intellectuals and enjoyed occasional guest speakers. The 
seminar culminated in a very successful two-day international 
conference in March. These are wonderful opportunities that Duke 
support makes possible. 

DG. How do you find life in the Durham area? 

HP. My wife and I are from Colorado, and during my first year I 
more or less commuted back to the Denver-Boulder area. We 
settled in south-western Durham last summer, and have been 
getting to know the city and the state ever since. We’re both avid 
outdoor enthusiasts, and although we miss the 14,000-foot Rocky 
Mountains and fresh powder, we enjoy hiking and biking in the 
area. We like the wonderful local restaurants, farmers’ market, 
Duke Gardens, Duke Forest, the Smoky Mountains and the 
seashore, and are keen to discover further activities and 
opportunities in our new home. 

DG. Could you tell us a little about your current research?  

My current work focuses on Critical Theory, the interdisciplinary 
research program founded in the 1930s by an eclectic group of 
German intellectuals. While Critical Theory has continually 
evolved, it remains committed to developing and combining 
philosophical, sociological, and psychological approaches for the 
analysis and criticism of contemporary Western society and 
culture. I’m presently co-authoring a short intellectual biography 
of one of the founding members, Theodor W. Adorno, with a 
colleague in England, in which we’re emphasizing Adorno’s 
intersectional identity as German-Jew, haute bourgeois, émigré, 
and public intellectual, in relation to his theory and practice of 
philosophical and cultural criticism. (continued on page 5) 

FACULTY SPOTLIGHT: an interview  
with Professor Henry Pickford 
 

 Professor Pickford, who joined us in 2015, shares his perspectives on the program and his current research 
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Language Program: The 2017 Frühlingsfest Tweet Contest 

This April saw the inaugural Frühlingsfest, a springtime gathering of the different levels of the German language program to 
celebrate the achievements of our various classes. Language Program Director Dr. Inge Walther issued a call to the language classes 
for a Tweet contest. Across all levels of instruction, students submitted tweets from their favorite figures from German history, 
literature and philosophy. The question: what would these figures have to say about the modern world? A panel of professors 
judged the submissions using the most exacting standards available.  Below are the winners: 

 

 

2nd Place: (tie) 
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FACULTY SPOTLIGHT (continued from p. 3) 

Part of the challenge of this project is that Adorno was a genuine 
polyglot – a musical composer and critic, sociologist, philosopher, 
literary critic, educator and much more – whose multifarious 
writings and activities nonetheless are unified by a sophisticated 
and original understanding of the moral-political complexities of 
life in modern society that we try to make explicit. Within the 
ambit of this project I’m also co-editing a volume of contributed 
essays and publishing several book chapters on aspects of 
Adorno’s thought. 

A second ongoing project examines elements of the 19th-century 

  

 

RESEARCH SPOTLIGHT (continued from p. 3) 

background of Critical Theory, in particular Karl Marx’s thought in 
relation to Aristotle, whose writings Marx knew well and partly 
translated. Marx, I think, combined aspects of Aristotle’s 
naturalistic virtue ethics with Hegel’s thought to ground a 
normative critique of the political economy of his day. In various 
book chapters I explore how Marx reworks Aristotle’s concepts of 
production, action, and practice in ways that I believe remain 
useful today. The next step in this project is to study the theory 
of self-consciousness in German Idealism and its presence in 
Marx’s thought. 

 

Duke German Club: A Year in 
Review 

 

From the German Club Executive Committee 

The 2016-2017 school year was host to many engaging events 
for the German Club. This Spring, in addition to hosting our 
traditional meetings – weekly Kaffeestunde and bi-weekly 
Filmabend – we held an informational workshop. The session, 
entitled “Finding Careers with German” was led by Heidi 
Madden and Linda McCormick, who gave an overview of Duke’s 
many career search databases with a focus on finding German 
companies and tracking Germany industries of interest to 
students. They also offered tips on how to market students’ 
German language abilities in their career searches. The event 
was widely attended and of a great benefit for our many German 
majors and minors.   

Our spring film series focused on the issue of German and 
Migration/Immigration and included classics such as Rainer 
Werner Fassbinder’s Angst Essen Seelen Auf and newer films 
like Burhain Qurbani’s Wir Sind Jung. Wir Sind Stark. 

(The German Club meets weekly for Kaffeestunde (a German-language 
conversation hour) and bi-weekly for the film series. Anyone 
interested in German Club activities should contact 
d.turner@duke.edu)  

 

 

INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES (continued from p. 1) 

My boss was right about the courses – in my first semester here, 
I was at first very impressed (and a little intimidated) by the 
program students and the class discussions, and then, when I was 
finally able to enjoy it, completely overwhelmed by the end-of-
the-semester work. I’ve never worked so hard for anything in my 
life before. And I’ve probably never been prouder of myself than 
the day I handed in my final papers. 

I always enjoy teaching and was used to Duke students, but I found 
them more earnest and hard-working here, because, well, there 
are so many other things that demand attention in a semester 
abroad in Berlin… However, at the end of the semester, it added 
to my level of stress. I’m not sure if I could have done it without 
my amazing housemates. They call our big, old house on Trinity 
the Womansion – we’re four girls, and apart from me, no one 
studies at Duke or UNC which helped me focus on other things even 
during the toughest phase. 

In the summer, I want to see more of North Carolina and the US. I 
was planning to hitchhike, but my friends almost fainted when I 
told them, so I’ll probably take the greyhound. I already know 
what I’ll miss next year: the intellectual stimuli, my friends from 
the program, the weather, and breakfast biscuits – in reversed 
order. I’ll continue working in the Duke in Berlin program and 
hope that I’ll have the opportunity to come back at some point.  
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Across the Pond with The Duke-Essen Graduate Exchange 

 
For years, Duke and the Uni Duisburg-Essen  has had a graduate exchange in place of around six weeks. The program has now been 
expanded to around ten weeks. This year, Duke is sending two Graduate Students, Emma Goehler and Lukas Hoffmann. Here's what 
they'll be up to...  

 

Emma Goehler. As a graduate exchange student at the 
Universität Duisburg-Essen, Emma will be participating in 
seminars, making connections with professors and other 
graduate students in Essen and traveling in her spare time. 
She is excited to get to know a new city and a new part of 
Germany, since this is her first time in the Ruhrgebiet/in 
Nordrhein-Westfalen. She is planning on making day trips 
to Cologne and several other cities in the area. She is also 
planning a long weekend trip to Vienna to participate in a 
conference and on spending several days in Berlin and in 
Prague later in the summer. While not at the university or 
traveling, Emma will be using her time in Essen to begin 
working on her Writing Proficiency Review and to rest 
before returning to Durham in August. 

 

 

Lukas Hoffman is also participating in Duke Univerity’s Exchange 
program with the Universität Duisburg-Essen on the Essen 
Campus. While his primary goal for his time in Germany is to 
master his German skills, he is also auditing a seminar titled: 
Ästhetik und Geschichtsphilosophie, which is covering the 
Aesthetic Theories of Georg Lukács, Walther Benjamin, Theodor 
Adorno, and Herbert Marcuse. Aside from German Grammar and 
Aesthetics, Lukas is working on his research for his Writing 
Proficiency Review on Novalis’ Christenheit oder Europa as a 
political solution to problems of subjectivity in the the Fichte 
Studien. On the weekends, he is also planning on visiting his 
colleagues at Duke in Berlin, as well as exploring Nordrhein-
Westfalen and is looking forward to returning to the joint 
program in August.  
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Fall 2017  
Course 
Offerings: 

Undergraduate 

In addition to these content 
courses, the Department of 
Germanic Studies offers the 
full range of German language 
courses, from the introductory 
to advanced levels. Meeting 
times/locations vary. See the 
Fall 2017 Course Search. 
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Fall 2017 Course Offerings: Graduate Studies 

Duke German  
 

Old Chemistry 116M
Box 90256

Durham NC 27708
Tel: 919-660-3160
Fax: 919-660-3164

Editors: Margaret Swanson, Jeff Hertel, and 
BethAnne Dorn


